DRAFT


Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 
Wednesday 10 April 2013 in Sutton Benger Village Hall
Present: 
Councillors Derek Liddell (Chairman), Iain Craig, Norman Davis, Lance Workman, Hereward Parry-Jones, Helen Stevens, Emma Pope and Dave Alexander
Councillor Howard Greenman (Kington Division)

Sarah Britain (Parish Clerk)
Jenny Plummer from the Good Neighbourhood Team was also present
Apologies: Councillors Kay Taylor and Kathy Smedley
Councillor Liddell welcomed the twelve parishioners attending the meeting and gave a résumé of he proposed business.  He also introduced the Parish Councilors and described their responsibilities.
Minutes

Mr Hodnett proposed that the minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting for 2012 were a true copy of that meeting.  This was agreed and the Chairman signed a copy. 
Statement of Accounts: 
Copies of the audited accounts for the financial year 20011/12 were available for inspection, and it was formally proposed  by Councillor Workman and seconded that they be accepted. The Precept for 2012/13 was unchanged at £6750 and the Parish Council (PC) continues to provide grants towards recreation ground/churchyard maintenance.  
It was also noted that PC funds in the savings account was not being spent and earning very little interest.  This was noted and was an area which could be looked into at some point.
Neighbourhood Police Team
The aim of neighbourhood policing is to have a dedicated policing team in the local community. Our current Police Support Officer is Toni Evans and though she has been off sick recently PSO Elizabeth Duncan with help from colleagues in Chippenham have assured that the villages are being well patrolled.  It was noted that there has been thefts from oil tanks in the village and that one resident disturbed burglars’ entering his house.
To contact Wiltshire Police or to report a crime or an incident call 101. Only call 999 in an emergency when a crime is in progress. If you want to give information anonymously about a crime cal Crimestoppers on 0800 555 111.
Good Neighbourhood Scheme
Jenny Plummer introduced herself as the Good Neighbour Coordinator for the Chippenham Rural Community Area covering the area of Chippenham villages from Biddestone, Nettleton, Stanton St Quinton. The scheme aims to enable and empower older and vulnerable residents to access the service, information and support they need to live a safe, comfortable and fulfilling independent life.  Jenny visits clients in their home and listens to what their needs are.  She can then identify the organisations which will be able to help the individuals and make referrals to them. For example this help can ensure that people can remain in their own homes, help with winter fuel bills and personal finance. Jenny will also follow up the referrals she has made to various organisations to ensure the persons she is helping have received the service they needed.
Jenny can be contacted on 07557 922028 or email chippenhamgnc@communityfirst.org.uk
Review of the Year by Cllr Liddell and Councillors 
Cllr Liddell thanked the planning and development committee for all their hard work over the last year.  Sutton Benger has a lot of major development going on with a new house being built in the French Gardens, proposals for 21 houses to be built on Hazelwood Farm, the development of 63 houses on the old Faccenda Chicken Factory Site and to a lesser degree recently proposals to develop Arms Farm.  Money from developers in what has been commonly known as section 106 monies has been forthcoming in terms of providing social housing in the village with further social housing development being provided as part of the developments above.  It is however a concern for the PC as to whether they are receiving the full section 106 money and this is something which the PC continues to look into.
The PC website has been set up and it is now possible to review the minutes of PC Meetings plus agendas of forthcoming meetings.  This website also has information on village events and thanks to Councillor Davis has downloadable maps detailing walks around the village. The link to the website is www.suttonbengerparishcouncil.gov.uk .
The Tree Warden for the Parish of Sutton Benger Mr Hodnett provided a summery of the activity regarding the replacement trees on the high street at the corner with Manor Farm Drive.  The newly planted trees appear to be doing well. 

It was acknowledged that Mr Neale had done a good job in clearing and maintaining the gossip areas in the village.  It was proposed and agreed that the maintenance contract for maintaining the gossip areas should be renewed. 
Speedwatch continues in Sutton Benger and is going well sharing the camera with Ford.  It would be really helpful if more people could come forward to join the team which just requires an hour or two per week.  It was acknowledged that training for those wanting to come and join the speedwatch team is currently delayed due to the demand being high, however this doesn’t stop volunteers from helping record the information until the training becomes available. 

Sutton Benger was successful in obtaining part funding for two dropped kerbs which should help access to the doctors surgery when wanting to get onto the footpath from Sutton Lane along Chestnut Road and across Bell Piece. 

Cllr Workman has visits from the Highway Stewards scheduled in for 24 April and May 22nd.  He also confirmed that Queens Close, Cowley Way and the High Street are scheduled for resurfacing this financial year.  Though this is subject as to whether a more urgent priority call on this funding comes up.
Parking on the pavement outside the school continues to be an ongoing problem.  Highways won’t consider putting in crossings as there is not the capacity to police this sufficiently.  Cllr Workman did confirm that the post knocked over at the crossing is to be replaced. 

Question Time
The Chairman opened up the proceedings to members of the public asking if anyone had any questions or ideas they wished to present.  
1. It was pointed out that the illuminations on the cut through from Queens Close and Cowley Way were not adequate; the area was dark and the paving uneven (though some effort to improve the pavement had been made).  The Chairman pointed out that the Parish had limited powers over street illuminations but would pass it onto the new Council to look into.
2. The issue of skateboarders and scooters using the sloping pavement down to and across the road from the school was made.  It was felt that a skateboard provision should be provided in the recreation ground for these youths.  There was a split in agreement on this.
3. The question as to why the Parish was not receiving section 106 monies generated by development was raised.  In order to give Councillors and understanding of how the S106 process works Cllr Greenman suggested getting Debbie Evans in from Wiltshire Council to explain the process would be beneficial.
4. It was generally agreed that it would be beneficial for the Parish to have access to a defibrillator.  It was agreed that this should be brought to a PC Meeting to take it forward.   
Parish Plan 
Cllr Stevens thanked Mr John Carlyon who couldn’t be present for the meeting for his hard work and achievements in getting the Parish Plan questionnaire done and the results published on the website.  The next steps are to pull all the information collected to date together to produce a draft plan and linking this with the Wiltshire Plan.  Cllr Stevens reassured everyone present that all organisations and individuals will be consulted with during this process. Cllr Liddell reminded all present the importance of the Parish Plan in respect of the development in the village.
B4069 Freight Issues
The issue of the increased amount of lorries using the B4069 has been raised with Wiltshire Council and has been an ongoing problem for a number of years. With the poor surface condition of the high street making matters worse as lorries rattle over potholes in the early hours of the morning. The narrow pavements make the matter worse. To address this issue Wiltshire Council has put in place a voluntary agreement between themselves and the many of the freight companies asking freight vehicles to use the designated bypass around Chippenham. White gates are being installed at the entrances to villages along the B4069 and resurfacing works are to take place.  It is clear from Mr Parvis Khansari Service Director of Highways Wiltshire Council that little else was going to be done to address this issue by Wiltshire Council.  The PC will continue to request from the Faccenda development for crossings on the High Street but there is no guarantee that this will be forthcoming.  
It was suggested and generally accepted by the authorities that a good way to calm vehicles through the village is to park cars along the road!

Wiltshire Council does put counters down to monitor the number of freight vehicles passing along the B4069, Cllr Greenman questions the accuracy of this as there appears the data suggests lorries are turning into Christian Malford.  This doesn’t make sense and Cllr Greenman is raising this with the people concerned.
Litter and Best Kept Village
There is a continued problem which appears to be getting worse with litter being dropped in the village. The Chairman opened up questions to the floor on how to resolve this issue.  One suggestion was that could a letter is sent to the school reminding children not to drop litter? Perhaps the children could design a poster against dropping litter. It was also pointed out that not all the litter was caused by the residents as quite often cars passing through would drop their litter out of the window.  It was suggested that leading by example could help improve the situation so that rather than walking by litter on the ground a conscious effort should be made to pick it up and dispose of it.  Finally it was suggested that it was quite within a persons remit to challenge the litter offender on their act. A village clear up will be happening on 27th April and is open for all to attend it was hoped that involving as many parishioners and its groups as possible that this would help get out the message to not drop litter.
Dog Fouling
This continues to be an ongoing problem on the recreation ground but also it’s a problem around the village.  Information on having a volunteer warden has been passed onto the Village Hall Committee.  The suggestion of banning dogs on the recreation ground was met with a mixed response.  A letter naming the culprit could also be sent into the PC.  The PC has agreed to work with the Village Hall on this issue.
Local Elections
There have been five candidates who have come forward as part of the local elections.  It is enough for the Council to be quorate but is a very disappointing turn out.   
Wiltshire Council Matters updated by Councillor Howard Greenman:
The large planning developments taking place on the Faccenda chicken factory site and at Hazelwood Farm along Seagry Road have been called into the planning committee because of the size and scale of the developments.  The planning officer of the Faccenda development is now comfortable with the plans. Cllr Greenman would like to see it made a condition that there must be light industrial units in the designated area so that it cannot be altered in the future. It was noted that the environmental agency has put in an objection regarding the 21 proposed houses of the Hazelwood development and this application will now go to May’s planning committee.
Cllr Greenman acknowledged that Sutton Benger is the largest Parish he looks after and has been incredibly busy over the last few months and would then like to say thank you to Councillors for all of their hard work.

Funding restrictions with local Councils continue and is likely to continue in this year and the next. Cllr Greenman noted that Wiltshire Councils tax is £94 per head of population less than the national average but also has a larger than average elderly population to care for.  Over the next year Wiltshire Council is hoping to invest £18 million in the delivery of front line services which will include adult care and child services, car parking which funds discretionary bus transport, waste and recycling, schools reverting to academy status.  
Wiltshire Council wants to enpower the Area Boards further and will concentrate on highways, flooding and affordable housing. 600 people were made redundant in the Council last year towards cost savings.
The Chairman on behalf of the PC said thank you to Councillor Greenman for all of his support and to those attending the meeting.
Meeting closed at 21.45hrs

Signed…………………………………………………………………………………Date……………………………..
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